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COMMUNITIES SCRUTINY PANEL, 8th January 2015

PRESENT: Councillor Sweeney (Chair)

Councillors Mrs Greenwood, Hall, Kirton, Pillai (Substitute for Councillor Beal), D Young

30 MINUTES OF MEETINGS HELD ON 20TH NOVEMBER AND 2ND DECEMBER 2014

IT WAS AGREED that the Minutes of the meetings of the Communities Scrutiny Panels held on 20th November and 2nd December 2014 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair. 

31 COMMUNITY HUBS AND PUBS 

The Libraries and Museums Manager provided Members with a tour of the Smith Art Gallery and Brighouse Library and explained how the Library and Art Gallery was being used as a Community Hub, highlighting the following range of activities and groups that used the facilities: 

· Recent Exhibitions - about the First World War, 100 year anniversary and a Pirates exhibition; 

· Local Artists on display in the Gallery;

· Friends Group meet up at the Library and run the Brighouse Festival;

· Regular events were hosted;

· Local and Family History Groups worked closely with the Family History Society;

· Touch Down Points for Council Staff who hot desk under the Council's Office Strategy; 

· Start your own business sessions;

· Practice Champions, Carers and Wellbeing Sessions; 

· Reading and Poetry Groups and children's sessions;

· Adult Education. 

Members were advised that this was just one example showing how a Community Hub could be developed using a Local Authority building around local requirements.  There were other models, such as informal arrangements and libraries in pubs.  

Members commented on the following issues:-

· looking at this Library as a Community Hub, what about other services in the area, such as Health, where were they based and was there any scope for joint use?  In response, Officers advised that they were trying to maximise the use of all buildings that each agency had in the area; 

· to help increase the footfall to this Library, could the small buses, such as the local supermarket free buses, be diverted to come past the building?  In response, Officers advised that they would look into that. 

IT WAS AGREED that Officers be thanked for the tour and the example of a Community Hub be noted. 
(Councillor D Young declared an interest in the above item as he was a shareholder of a Community Pub in Hebden Bridge.) 

32 SAFER CLEANER GREENER SERVICE 

The Scrutiny Support Officer submitted a written report providing key facts relating to the work of the Safer, Cleaner, Greener Service.  On 17th November 2014, Cabinet had agreed a review of Neighbourhood Working in Calderdale. Part of the proposal was to bring together Community Safety, Neighbourhood Management and Safer, Cleaner, Greener into two fully integrated teams. The decision had been called in for review by the Scrutiny Panel on 2nd December 2014 and it had been recommended to Cabinet, that:

"the Cabinet's decision at Minute Number 80/B64 and the report relating thereto be referred back to Cabinet for further consideration with a request that a cross party task and finish group be set up to develop and progress these proposals, as detailed in the report, prior to the implementation of staffing and other resource allocation proposals".  

At its meeting held on 15th December 2014, Cabinet had agreed to the Scrutiny Panel recommendation.  

The Safer, Cleaner, Greener Manager provided a presentation outlining the aims of the Safer, Cleaner, Greener Service to keep Calderdale clean and green and the work of this front line service that was responsive to local communities, partners and community groups and included their vision for the future. 

Councillor Thompson, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Communities attended the meeting and addressed the Panel 

Mr Ted Ashman, Unison, attended the meeting and addressed the Panel

Members commented on the following issues:-

· there appeared to be issues when machinery had broken down, why had it taken the contractors 2 weeks to bring in another vehicle?  In response, Officers advised that this should be carried out in 24 hours and needed to be tightened up; 

·  the Safer Cleaner Greener Service was a flagship service in Calderdale despite all the reductions it had had to endure, what were the proposed cuts for this Service in 2015/16 and what was the Services relationship with "CROWS"?  In response, Officers advised that the Rights of Way Team were in discussions with "CROWS" at the moment and advised that there were no savings identified for next year, their main issues were with the age of vehicles and consideration of 7-day operation. This was being reviewed to get maximum use from machinery.  Councillor Thompson advised that a representative of "CROWS" could be encouraged to attend the Local Access Forum; 

· the Service provided from these Teams was second to none in this Council and was felt in Community Groups.  There were concerns about the reduction of street sweeping vehicles as this appeared to be a backward step, as there would not be sufficient to keep Calderdale clean.  In response, Officers advised that they were victims of their own success as they had already rationalised their fleet and further reductions would pose challenges;

· many prices had gone up for facilities such as bowling clubs and they were now closing why was this?  In response, Officers advised that the subsidies were considerable and there had been a "bowling green review".  Several clubs were looking at maintenance themselves or sharing grounds-men;

· it was important to ensure access routes around the Borough were kept clean in order to give visitors a better picture of the area?  In response, Officers advised that any particular problems brought to Officers attention would be prioritised; 

· the wider problem was the ageing vehicle fleet, causing additional problems with repairs on vehicles past serviceable use, which was creating additional costs of hiring replacements whilst other vehicles were in for repair.  The fleet needed to be replaced and when considering reducing the fleet there was a need to keep in mind that this could cause reductions in Transport and Maintenance Staff required. Officers advised that the Capital Programme Working Party had agreed for Officers to use prudential borrowing in order to replace machinery used for grounds maintenance work, but the road fleet was part of Transport Services, which was part of the Economy and Environment Directorate.
IT WAS AGREED that the update be noted.
33 NEIGHBOURHOOD WORKING PROPOSALS  

The Scrutiny Support Officer submitted a written report seeking input into the work of the task and finish group which was looking at the Cabinet proposals agreed at its meeting on 15th December 2014 where it had resolved that: 

"the recommendation of the Communities Scrutiny Panel be accepted, and a task and finish group consisting of the Cabinet Member for Communities together with one member from each of the three Party Groups be established to develop and progress the proposals prior to implementation of staffing and other resource allocations for further consideration at Cabinet". 

It was intended that the discussion and any recommendations arising were fed into the task and finish group. 

Councillor Thompson, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Communities attended the meeting and addressed the Panel 

Mr Ted Ashman, Unison attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.
Members commented on the following issues:-

· it was important that the Task and Finish Group was set up soon?  In response, Officers advised that Councillor Thompson, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Communities would be Chairing the Group and nominations had been requested from the three party groups; 

· it was imperative that the Service did not change for changes sake and it was important to see improvements; 

· it was a good idea to have community hubs, but there was a need to ensure that they were not all different models.  In response, Officers advised that within the team structure and budgets there was also a need to consider demand.  Managing demand was always the big issue and the team split should be related to demand; 

· a team for Lower Valley and Upper Valley and one for Halifax could be one option, i.e. three teams. In response, Officers advised that they could make many options work, but the concept of a "hub and spoke" delivery model with a physical base in towns, but outreach into local communities could make sense.  The service was flexible with resources and it was important to look at how this was going to improve things for people on the ground; 

· integrating services would give a more multi-functional generic working team and this would afford more flexibility to make things work better;  

· it was important that Members continued to have a named contact for each Ward.  In response, Officers advised that whatever the changes the named contacts would continue; 

· would there be further staffing losses?  In response, Officers advised that this was not a savings exercise and there were no savings targets attached to the review, it was just an exercise to improve the service; 

· the proposed 7-day working needed to be managed sensitively with plenty of conversations with staff and maybe consideration of asking for volunteers;

· there was a need to be mindful that the "hub and spoke" delivery model could mean using more Council buildings, when buildings were being rationalised. 

IT WAS AGREED that:

(a) the Committee Administrator be requested to liaise with the Democratic Services Manager to ascertain the Party Group nominations for the Task and Finish Group; and

(b) Members agree with the principles of integrating management and operational delivery across the 3 services. but would suggest consideration of 3 teams across the Borough and requested that staff be consulted intensively on all options. 

34 CUSTOMER FIRST DETAILED REVIEW 

The Head of Customer Services gave an oral update on improvements made following a mini review of Customer First. In July 2014 Members of the Communities Scrutiny Panel had carried out a mini review of Customer First.  The review was a comprehensive exercise that included mystery shopping and visits to Customer First Offices and the Corporate Contact Centre, together with comparisons with other local services.  On 23rd October 2014 the findings and recommendations of the review were considered by the Scrutiny Panel and the Panel were asked to note the actions taken to date. 

Good progress had been made implementing continuous service improvements.  The Access to Services programme would endeavour to build upon these improvements whilst delivering savings. 

Members commented on the following issues:-

· the service seems to have improved a lot following the review by the Task and Finish Group, this was a good job of work and it was great to see the improvements;

· during the review and looking round Customer First, Members did appreciate how hard staff worked and feedback had been excellent; 

· End Call monitoring was due to be installed and Officers were also introducing call recording which would help identify issues and training requirements. 

IT WAS AGREED that Officers be thanked for their hard work and for all the improvements achieved.

35 WORK PLAN

The Scrutiny Support Officer submitted the Work Plan for consideration by Members of the Panel.

IT WAS AGREED that the Work Plan be approved. 

